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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday the 25th of June 2019, in the Robinson Room of the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8A

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Perry, Mrs M Wardell, Mr A Lund
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:
Cllr Mr G Wright
Mrs S J Tucker 
Mrs R Docker


	Wiltshire Councillor

Clerk
Admin Assist


19/19
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllrs Mr G Wilson, Mr S Rennie, Mr J Ellis, Mrs R Ellis
20/19
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any in the book
21/19   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Town Council held on the 28th of May 2019.
22/19    REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council

Thanks to Becky for covering the office duties over the week that Sarah was away.
I had the pleasure of being handed over the play park from EIBE Play on the 14th of June, following the final phase of the upgrade.  Within minutes of it being open there were lots of children playing and happy parents telling me what a great asset it is.  I have visited on a few occasions over the past week and the positive feedback keeps on coming, with parents sharing pictures and videos of their children enjoying the new equipment.

23/19    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – no Police report had been received.  However, the Chairman spoke about the arrest of a male following the burglary of a vehicle on Bulford Hill recently.  The next NTG meeting will be held on the 4th of July.
b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) – Cllr S Botham reported back the following points from Cllr J Ellis’ meeting with Wiltshire Police Speedwatch:
As the Town Council owns its own Speed Device it is responsible for servicing, repairs and calibration, the device does not require calibration as it is not used for enforcement.  Batteries will continue to be supplied to the teams.

The Police vehicle is available to attend sessions this can be booked via Roger Fookes.

Report forms should be submitted as soon as possible and within 48hours at the latest.

Warning Letters are sent to those identified over the speed limit, any found to be speeding over 45mph in a 30mph zone will get a visit from a Police Officer.

Repeat offenders are logged onto the PNC.

c. POLICIES – The Document Retention Policy, Health and Safety Police and Generic Risk Assessment for facilities and public spaces has been reviewed by the committee.
d. PLANNING – The following planning applications relation to tree works within a Tree Conservation Area were discussed:
19/05245/TCA - Fontana Church Street Durrington, work to trees in CA
Tree T1 Beech tree Fell – recommend the Tree Officer considers this application in consultation with River Authority and Wiltshire Wildlife Trust to ensure integrity of the river bank. 
     19/05614/TCA - 204 Bulford Road Durrington - (1) Sorbus (Whitebeam) Tree fell – 

    a site visit is arranged for the 27th of June as Councillors were not entirely certain which tree this related to from the poor drawing on the application.  

e. AMENITIES:

i) Cllr Clarke reported back following the allotment inspection, most were in good condition, a number are vacant, these will hopefully be filled within the next couple of weeks.    
ii) A strap has been placed on the gate to Fargo Road Play area to prevent the gate and post from swinging and causing damage to the post.
iii) Cllr Clarke raised concern over trees that had been felled at a property on Bluebell Way on the Avon Fields estate.  The clerk would seek some advice.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS – no members of the public were present
24/19
REPORT by the clerk - The play park is now complete and was opened to the public on the 14th of June, some new signs for all play areas are on order.  The Chairman will do a formal opening of the Play Park on the weekend of the Village Show.

I attended a meeting and site visit for Army Basing hosted by Lovell earlier this month.  The project for Ludgershall, Tidworth, Bulford and Larkhill has cost around £320 million, £10 milllion has gone on highway improvements and around the same on archaeological work which has unearthed some interesting artifacts and henges.  By early 2020 the housing at Larkhill will be complete and occupied.  There are still some highway improvements to be made, Cllr Graham Wright pursued these with Lovell and DIO and will be raising them with Wiltshire Council to ensure they are completed as soon as possible.  This includes cycle paths and crossing point on the A345.

We have received an invoice from Wiltshire Council for Non-domestic rates for the Pavilion, this totals £9627.90 payable since April 2017, this is to be paid over the next 8 months.  The Pavilion had not been previously been registered for use as a rentable space unlike the Village Hall, hence two years of backdated payments (the maximum period for backdated payments).   There is some paperwork to complete for the Valuation Office Agency which may alter any payments post April 2020.  

The Youth Club will return to Durrington from September onwards, there is now availability on a Thursday evening in the Pavilion so the team are preparing to move, this will hopefully improve numbers attending.

The bench by the woods on River Park Walk is getting used as a congregating area for young people, we are often finding, empty alcohol bottles and evidence of drug paraphernalia. This bench is hidden away and is in a prime location for people to gather without being noticed.  Would the Council consider moving it elsewhere (Recreation Ground)? - The Councillors agreed for the bench to be moved.
The Commonwealth War Graves Commission has conducted an inspection of the cemetery and made some minor comments relating to frequency of edging and ensuring it is done with a machine rather than by hand and the lack of visible gullies in the borders.  They will be putting in some additional soil later in the year 
25/19
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor -  
Avon Valley Extension   

The extension is progressing well the high volume of lorry movements delivering concrete went with zero issues reported. There is a problem with noise and fumes from the temporary generator that is being used as and when required whilst the site waits for a dedicated electric supply. Following complaints raised at the Council meeting about prolonged use of the generator, causing noise and air pollution, along with the lack of traffic enhancements (as agreed) to protect key properties and sites in the village, Cllr Wright would raise this with Wiltshire Council.

Street Lights 

I am pleased to report that after hours and badgering the contactors and SSE I know not of any street lamps that are currently outstanding for repairs please inform me if you see any not working call  01980655268.

Lovell Housing Service Family accommodation

The open day where we visited two of the new houses in Ludgershall, the sites at Bulford and Larkhill was eye opening. The accommodation is of a high standard and we also discussed any outstanding issues we have with rebasing. I raised the fact that works have not yet started on the new Cycleway from Larkhill to Durrington, The provision of a Safe Crossing Point at Stonehenge Roundabout across the A345 and the light controlled crossing to be installed at Sharp Hall Larkhill. It is not acceptable that these agreed enhancements are not yet installed and in some cases not yet planned. I have escalated this issue to WC Highways and WC Planners in conjunction with MoD and DIO. 

Swimming Pool Temporary Closure

On the 8th of July the Gym will be closing for 3 weeks and the Pool for 8 weeks. Whilst any closure is disappointing necessary works to reline the Pool and renew major supply piping necessitate an 8 week closure and the Gym will have a refresh of paintwork a new floor and some new equipment. I asked the obvious question why this time of the year?  I am assured that this timing has less overall impact on its usage especially the daily bookings for local schools that will be on their summer break.

Meads Road Closure for Resurfacing.

It is a delight to see that finally plans are in place to resurface meads road from the 16th to the 19th July.  This is a personal win for me and has been a long time coming for our community. The closure will cause us some pain but it is needed for the long term gain.

Impact of Amesbury Ambulance Station.

At the Wiltshire Council Health Select Committee a NHS report, complete with full details of the response times, clearly illustrated that the closure of Amesbury Ambulance Station has had no negative effect on response times to Durrington and Larkhill. With initiatives that improve the flexibility it was clear that ambulances rarely during a shift return to an Ambulance Station they are more likely to park up safely and await the next emergency.  

26/19
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD –  the next meeting is on the 18th of July at Durrington Village Hall.  The Chairman would be doing a short presentation and preparing some slides about the new play park and the Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event.
b. CATG –  
c. LARKHILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – no meeting has taken place.
d. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN – Cllr K Sharpe is expecting to attend a post Summer Solstice Meeting early July.  There have been no reports has per previous years of issues at Woodhenge.  This is possibly due to the measures that Wiltshire Council and the local Police took to protect the site.
27/19
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for June 2019.
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for April and May 2019.
28/19
DISCUSSION TOPIC – the Town Council discussed the potential uses for the Robinson Room in light of Pre-School finishing at the end of the summer term.  Adverts for similar use have been placed in the Stonehenge Trader and Durrington and Larkhill Dispatch, as well as the website, Facebook and in the Summer Newsle9tter.
29/19
PROPOSALS 
a.   The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the Document Retention Policy. 
b.   The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the Health and Safety Policy and associated Generic Risk Assessment for facilities and public spaces.
30/19
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

  
The Town Council has received an email from Dave Parker, editor of Valley News asking for support for the South Wilts Agenda campaign, which aims to set a new agenda for the new leader of Wiltshire Council promoting the area and to take back some controls from the unitary authority and have a stronger voice.  The Clerk would contact the editor so that the Town Council could be updated with how the campaign was progressing in order it could keep its residents updated.
31/19
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there were no members of the public present
32/19
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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